Approved        

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
October 2, 2013 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, October 2, 2013 at 4:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.       










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 
- Earl Leighton expressed concern over the Town's method of recording Selectmen's meetings. AS Rollins explained the rechargeable batteries had died, so the “Audacity” program was utilized, which has not been the same since the server was switched over. AS Rollins noted new back-up batteries and a stand alone charger for the digital recorder have been ordered, to avoid future problems. Earl Leighton stated privatization of the DPW looks promising and it could reduce the Town's operating expenditures. Earl Leighton stated he hopes the BOS move forward with this but understands the issue could get hot and suggested the Board try to keep things under control.     








                                          









2.0  Budget Review 









   2.1 Executive Administration (4130) – TA Veloski stated he has proposed an increase for the daytime staff and an additional eight hours for an Human Resources person (4hrs. twice a week), to handle the extra paperwork for the “ObamaCare” requirements. TA Veloski stated the biggest decrease is in office equipment ($-2,300 dollars). Increasing the overall budget by 4%. 







     2.2 Financial Administration (4150) – TA Veloski proposed an increase in labor grade for both the Finance Officer & Assessing Assistant because when people applied for the FO position and found out the salary, they said no thank you. Evelyn Auger asked if the medical coverage was considered and TA Veloski replied in some cases, yes.                               2.3 Revaluation of Property (4152) – TA Veloski reported the assessing contract came in a little higher but everything else stayed the same. 




   2.4 Legal Expenses (4153) – Level funded. 





   2.5 Personnel Administration (4155) – TA Veloski stated Health Insurance and Retirement have gone up, so the overall budget has increased by 3% ($18K) but the increase is normally 10%. 







   2.6 General Government Buildings (4194) – TA Veloski stated the part-time custodian's hours have been decreased and a raise could be given. TA Veloski noted he has also increased the heating fuel oil line. Overall increase of $300 dollars. 

    2.7 Insurance (4196) – Level funded. 






  2.8
Landfill (4325) & Waste Water (4326) – TA Veloski stated these figures are hard to predict. Overall decrease of 1%. 







   2.9 Patriotic Purposes & Other Culture & Recreation (4583) – TA Veloski reported one dollar was left in the Old Home Day line to keep it open. Level funded. 

  2.10 Debt Service (4711) & Interest (4712) – TA Veloski stated the Board is signing a check tonight in the amount of $564K from the State to buy down on the Town's principal from the “Y” Project, there is a $90K decrease in the transition bond and the trucks will be paid off this year. Overall budget decrease of 14%. 

  
  2.11 Discussion – TA Veloski asked what the Board's recommendation would be this year for raises. Selectman Nickerson replied when the pay scale was done last year, there were some employees that needed to be moved up this year. TA Veloski stated the Board could do just a percentage raise or just an increase for those people but some of those increases could already be in the department budgets. Selectman Ober stated she was not happy with the pay scale and feels it should be addresses through guidelines, so it is done fairly. Selectman Ober asked if the overall total budget was down 1% and TA Veloski replied yes, but he still needs the other department's budgets because he used flat line figures from last year's lines. Selectman Nickerson suggested each department come in with three different budgets and see what happens. Chair Giunta stated this is the hardest part of the BOS's job, they could propose a zero percent, three percent or five percent increase but the zero percent sounds harsh and would hate to see benefits & raises both take a hit. Selectman Ober asked TA Veloski if he could move everyone up one labor grade, instead of two and TA Veloski replied he would. Chief Dexter stated this was one of his concerns, the employees should not be going up the labor grade scale but should be moving horizontally across the step scale, unless their job description has changed and cost of living increases mess with the whole scale. Chief Dexter stated an employee being moved up labor grades should mean an increase in responsibility and steps are needed, so the new guy isn't making as much as the guy who has been here ten years. Evelyn Auger noted that responsibility in the State increases by labor grade. TA Veloski noted the State did give labor grade raises one year because no one had received raises for a few years.  Selectman Nickerson explained when he was a Linesman, you had to work for three year, then another three years to take the test for the Head Lineman position but once you reached the top, you stayed there. Evelyn Auger stated there was a point the Board considered merit raises but that would only happen if the person learned better skills (trained) for doing the job and if it is step raises, they should be doing their job & doing it well. AS Rollins stated the two positions in the front office have had various increases to their job responsibilities over the past 5 to 6 years without any kind of step or labor grade increase, only cost of living adjustments. Chair Giunta asked TA Veloski to put all of the employees within the step/pay  grade scale and see where they fall. Selectman Ober stated it makes more sense to give the percentage this year and adjust the wage scale for next year. Chair Giunta asked how percentage raises have been given and TA Veloski replied he has been here five years, during that time two (2% and 2.5%) percentage raises have been given. OPW VanTassel noted the percentage raises also went to people with smaller stipends. Steve Ober noted some guys set goals to become more than just firefighters and others were okay with staying just firefighters for twenty years. The BOS agreed departments could increase salaries by 2.5% but recommended holding the line in their operating budgets, unless they have a good reason and can explain. TA Veloski provided the BOS with a tentative budget schedule and the Budget Committee's meeting schedule.    






               






3.0  OverSeer of the Public Welfare (OPW), Melanie VanTassel Re: Donation – OPW VanTassel explained that two refrigerators were donated to the Town's Food Pantry and asked if one of them could be loaned to First Fruits. Selectman Ober made a motion to loan a refrigerator to First Fruits Food Pantry. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.                               



 
  








4.0  Department of Public Works, Director VanTassel - Update – Director VanTassel informed the BOS that he checked two Timber Intents and they are both okay to approve. Director VanTassel provided Selectman Nickerson with a response to his (Dave's) 91-A request from last week.           













5.0  Performance Evaluations                



     


  5.1
DPW Director VanTassel – Tabled for one week. 










6.0  Old Business

  





                            6.1 Liaison Policy – Tabled. 

 





  6.2
Privatization of Highway Services – Selectman Nickerson made a motion to establish a panel / board to study contracting out the DPW functions. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. BOS to bring in recommendations next week.  

 



  

  6.3 New DPW Truck Bids – The bids have been opened and Director VanTassel is checking the specifications. 







  6.4 Letter from the NH DOT – The Bridge Inspection Report was regarding Prescott Bridge Road over Salmon Brook. Forwarded to DPW.
   
 


  6.5 Tax Appropriations from Belknap County – TA Veloski noted the spreadsheet shows a $14 million dollar budget that is down to $13.8 million, which makes a decrease of $200K and not the $550Kthat was promised.   




  6.6 E-mail from Jeff Jenkins Re: Lower Bay Bridge near Huse Road – The BOS reviewed the e-mail. TA Veloski noted there is $100K in the line and another $100K will be going in this year for bridge repairs. TA Veloski was asked to get in contact with Mike Bean.  
  

  







  6.7 Flood Control Reimbursement – TA Veloski reported that $41K has been received this year, which is up $30K from last year and the funds would go into the general fund. 6.8 Certificate of Zoning Compliance (CZC) permits – Selectman Nickerson made a motion to sign the waivers for the property on Lakeside Drive (private road) and Lower Bay Road (Class VI), for both to obtain CZC permits. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.    

  

  


  6.9
Pike Industries – paving contract – Chair Giunta made a motion to extend the paving contract from last year for Black Brook Road to receive 1 1/2” inches of wear course, in the amount of $89,300 dollars. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  



  
  

               

   


7.0  New Business 









  7.1 MS- 5 – The BOS signed the MS-5. TA Veloski reported that the NH DRA has issued a Technical Information Release stating they will be unable to set tax rates until November 7th because they are waiting for the NH Department of Education’s report on “Average Daily Matriculation”.   
7.2 Selectman Ober Re: BOS Meeting on 9/25/13 – Selectman Ober stated her comments are mostly because she was away last week and it seems like a lot of things happened while she was away. Selectman Ober stated because she wasn't in the mix of things that were going on that she has been able to see things a little more clearly and more confidently of what has been going on. Selectman Ober stated she read the minutes that didn't sound all that exciting but sounded like a “love fest”, more or less and finds it ludicrous that there were not back up batteries for the recorder, then tried to listen to the six second sound byte recording and it was crazy. Selectman Ober noted the only reason she mentions that is because she wanted to be able to listen to last week's meeting, to see exactly what went on because a lot of the information she got was not from first hand sources. Selectman Ober stated her understanding is that the only reason, Dave, you are sitting here tonight is because she was away last week and if she would have been at the meeting, he (Dave) probably wouldn't be here tonight. Selectman Ober stated this is the sixth time that Dave has resigned then changed his mind and this behavior seems to be happening way more frequently, which effects decisions made by the Board. Selectman Ober noted she is super happy she wasn't here because now she can not be accused of starting the fight, since it was Guy that had to deal with the situation and can now see it is neither one of us that is the problem but Dave is the only common factor in these fights. Selectman Ober stated if neither one of us agrees with you then your anger comes out but since you are here we all need to work together. Selectman Ober stated her major concern is the treatment of our employees, we are suppose to be mature adults and working to support & encourage our employees, to work as a team & perform to the best of their ability for the good of the Town. Selectman Ober stated since this is not happening, a lot of them have lost faith & respect in you (Dave) and of us as a Board because we have become in effective. Selectman Ober stated she has witnessed over the past 2 1/2 years more frequent disrespect of our employees and knew it was wrong, so had it confirmed over & over again at LGC/Primex workshops. Selectman Ober explained that Dave had said I was wrong, that it was only for the Department Heads but that is not true, it needs to start from the top down and we (BOS) need to be an example to the employees, treating everyone with respect & dignity. Selectman Ober stated the Board's situation every Wednesday gets increasingly more volatile, with obvious orchestrated complaints by a lot of “wanna be DPW Directors”. Selectman Ober noted it is fairly obvious when she gets Town phone calls on her personal cell phone or by e-mail or her husband gets calls on his personal cell phone looking for the Selectman, that it is being directed by a select few people because it is not her normal means of communication and it is being done intentionally & deliberate, it's a set up and needs to stop. Selectman Ober noted the Board needs a plan to move away from this insanity and she open to suggestions but at this time she feels there needs to be an outside company that comes in and assess the situation and mediate if necessary. Selectman Ober stated because it seems to her that nobody has the skills to turn this thing around and that is what she got out of last week's meeting.              
  





     









8.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.   










 
9.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – The following was reviewed and approved by the Board of Selectmen;  A Timber Intent for Susan Sleeper located at Tax Map 22, Lot 6 and A Timber Intent for Albert Whetstone located at Tax Map 21, Lots 68 & 89. 



 






10.0 Accept Donations under RSA 31:95 – None at this time.













11.0 Review & Approve Minutes 





             11.1 9/25/13 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of September 25, 2013. Chair Giunta motioned to approve the meeting minutes of September 25, 2013 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 








            11.2 9/25/13 Non-public - Members of the Board reviewed the draft non-public meeting minutes of September  25, 2013. Chair Giunta motioned to approve the non-public meeting minutes of September 25, 2013 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.






   
12.0 Evelyn Auger Re: BOS Comments/Meeting of 9/25/13 – Evelyn Auger stated the first thing she did after hearing about the meeting was call Dave Nickerson and beg him to stay on the BOS because he has done a good job with lots of knowledge to give. Evelyn Auger noted she called both Chair Giunta & Selectman Nickerson, to tell them the same thing because she feels if a Selectman were to resign in the middle of a term, they will wish they stayed on. Evelyn Auger stated she was not sure if he (Dave) would stay on the Board, so she put her name in as a replacement. Evelyn Auger stated she has never come in to the BOS with an orchestrated complaint. Selectman Ober replied her comments were not about you (Evelyn) but she has gotten some through personal e-mail & phone calls or on Steve's phone thinking he was a Selectman. Evelyn Auger stated it is not to hear that everyone is frustrated, not angry and everyone handles it differently but everyone has a tipping point. Evelyn Auger noted things are not as bad as when she was on the BOS and she feels bad that Selectman Ober feels the need to keep the wound open. Diane Grotton stated she has a right to complain, she knows quite a bit about sewer & drain and Selectman Ober asked her if Selectman Nickerson had asked me to come in and complain, which is not true. Selectman Nickerson stated he did not give out Karen's personal information and he doesn't think he has Steve's information any longer. Selectman Nickerson stated he encouraged people to come in and talk to the whole Board, so it would not just be coming from him and you all could see for yourselves. Chair Giunta stated he finds it very hard to hate someone, in his heart and he still likes Dave & Karen but will vote with one or the other based on what he believes and do the best he can. Chair Giunta noted the meeting last week was great until the heated discussion at the end. Melanie VanTassel suggested the BOS start a platform tonight to move forward and she is not filing a lawsuit against the Town because she has a family in this Town that she raises here but you may not be disrespectful to her or her family. Selectman Nickerson replied he has the letter from the VanTassels that was suppose to go to the Human Rights Commission, he would look for it. Steve Ober stated when department heads come in and give their reports to the Selectmen, it seems when the DPW comes in everyone is trying to find something wrong. Mr. Ober suggested finding something positive to say about the DPW because the Police Chief & Fire Chief walk in & out of these meeting like the wind. Melanie VanTassel stated road complaints are part of the job but the other things, are disrespectful.                                                                                                                       








 
13.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.   





    













14.0 Selectman's Reports 
- None at this time. 








15.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 6:26 p.m. 








  




16.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, October 9, 2013 at the Town Offices @ 4:30 p.m. 















Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, BOS Recording Secretary 

10/2/2013

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


